
Faculty Senate Minutes
January 30, 2004
The Roane State Community College Faculty Senate met Friday, January 30 in the faculty dining room at the Roane County campus with Robert Alfonso, Faculty Senate president, presiding. Twelve members, one alternate and five officers attended.
The following attended:

	Officers:

· Robert Alfonso, president

· Robert Benson, secretary

· Pat Brown, past president

· Betty Denison, TBR faculty sub-council representative

· Don Windham, Parliamentarian

Business and Technology:

· David Puckett

· David Thais

· Pat Wurth

Health Science and Nursing:

· Marty Young
· Mike Goggin (alternate)
	Humanities:

· Maria Barriga

· Heather Burnette

· Peggy Hilliard
Library:

· Laura Vaughn

Math/Science:

· Pat Bailey

· Jeff Sexton

· Pam Siergiej
Social & Behavioral Sciences:

· Don Lanza




Item 1: Greetings
Senate President Robert Alfonso convened the meeting at 2:40pm. Robert Alfonso thanked the senators for agreeing to meet on a Friday afternoon. Scheduling a time convenient for all senators remains a difficult challenge. Robert Alfonso agreed to investigate the availability of the IDEA rooms for future meetings, but expressed concern that the environment was not really conducive to large group meetings.
Item 2: Approval of minutes
Minutes of the November 2003 Senate meeting were approved unanimously without discussion.
Item 3: Election of new faculty senate vice-president
The office of vice-president has been vacant since Richard Baskin left Roane State in December 2003. Don Windham was elected unanimously to serve as vice-president for the remainder of the 2003-04 term.
Item 4: Policy review: Institutional effectiveness (GA-24-01)
No changes to current practice were detected. For everyone’s convenience, faculty senate suggests that future policies submitted for senate review somehow call attention to the changes under consideration.

Paragraph E (“Use of Assessment Results”) most directly affects faculty concerns. Of particular interest is how changes in TBR promotion and tenure policies will affect yearly faculty evaluation criteria. Specifically, will Roane State begin evaluating the progress of faculty research on a yearly basis?
Policy GA-24-01 was approved unanimously.

Item 5: Policy review: Meals and refreshments (BA-07-02)
Policy BA-07-02 offers guidelines for the use of college funds to purchase meals and/or refreshments for college meetings, receptions and events.
Policy BA-07-02 was approved unanimously.

Item 6: TBR Sub-council report
TBR faculty sub-council representative Betty Dennison reported on the sub-council’s January 23 meeting. TBR schools can expect to see an increase in tuition for the coming academic year to offset required budget reductions. The amount of such an increase is unknown. There is also a 9% enrollment increase projected for TBR schools in fall 2004 due to the newly offered Tennessee lottery scholarships.
All TBR campuses must inform local police whenever a rape is reported on campus. This has little impact for RSCC since we do not have our own campus police force. Presumably, any such matters are already being reported to local authorities.

Summer pay for full-time faculty has been established at 1/32 per semester hour without exception. The chancellor is concerned about “creative financing” of summer school operations and has asked faculty with information about such arrangements to contact his office.
The ACT now includes a writing portion. For now, use of the writing portion as an assessment tool is left up to individual schools. At some point, RSCC will need to decide if it wants to use the ACT writing portions for consideration of new admissions.

Proposed changes to TBR’s promotion and tenure policies will be implemented Fall 2004 pending final approval this spring by TBR vice-presidents and presidents. Contrary to previous reports, there will be no more working drafts issued. Betty reported that most of Roane State’s concerns were addressed in the faculty representative work session. All of the grammatical recommendations were accepted. TBR is working to establish a list enumerating terminal degrees to help in faculty promotion and tenure decisions. However, sections establishing faculty research requirements and the use of one year term appointments were not removed or substantially modified as was suggested by RSCC faculty senate. A “grandfathering clause” allows current faculty to choose the policy by which they wish to be evaluated. Effect July 1, 2004, all new hires would be evaluated under the newly revised guidelines. At the very least, Betty was encouraged that by revamping these policies TBR is affirming the continued practice of tenured faculty status in Tennessee.
Item 7: Direct deposit policy update (PA-04-02)
At the November 2003 meeting, senate discussed proposed revisions to the direct deposit policy (PA-04-02). Don Windham agreed to draft a letter to Vice-President Bill Fuqua regarding Senate concerns. In response to this letter, Don learned the following:
· Only new employees hired on or after January 1, 2004 will be required to accept payment through direct deposit. Employees currently paid by check can continue to be paid by check.

· No exceptions will be made to the requirement that employees receive their direct deposit at an ACH financial institution. Mr. Fuqua replied as follows: “Exceptions should not be necessary.  Our banking arrangements will only permit deposits to financial institutions participating in the ACH system.  Since most banks do electronic transfers with each other already, they are already ACH compliant.  Also, since we started using direct deposit, Payroll Office staff can not remember any bank, credit union, or other similar financial institution to which we could not transmit funds.”
· There are no plans to make paper pay stubs available to employees paid by direct deposit. Fuqua wrote, “We will do everything in our power to ensure that the Web for Employees application is available on a regular schedule.  Generally, payrolls are updated 3 to 4 days prior to the official pay date and employee pay stub information would be available immediately following completion of the updates.  Therefore, there should be adequate opportunity for all employees to access their pay stub prior to payday.”
After these clarifications, faculty senate voted unanimously to accept proposed changes to policy PA-04-02.
Item 8: Bookstore issues
Prior to this meeting, Robert Alfonso addressed Jamie Wilmoth with faculty senate concerns regarding fulfillment of bookstore service obligations. Jamie is the primary channel for complaints about bookstore performance. She indicated to Robert that she has received few recent complaints from faculty about under-ordering and other bookstore issues. Jamie welcomes faculty feedback about specific problems with specific orders. Any such complaints should include course name, instructor’s name, title of material, date ordered, etc.
Item 9: Date of purge for non-payment
Currently, RSCC students who have registered for classes but have not paid for them are not purged from the system until after the deadline for adding classes has passed. Pat Brown called attention to unintended side-effects this practice has caused. Purging unpaid students frees up seats in closed course sections. By purging after the last add date, these seats remain unavailable to eagerly waiting students in paid status. This situation causes frustration for advisors and advisees alike. Occasionally, such adjustments can impact faculty workload. If unfilled seats change a course status after the semester has already started, a faculty member could suddenly find themselves teaching an underload which could lead to an increased course load the following semester.
Senate seeks more information from administration officials on how the purge date for nonpayment is set and what could be done to help students in good status get the available seats they have been waiting for.

Item 10: College credo update
Robert Alfonso reported on the status of establishing a college credo. Karen Brunner is putting together a committee to craft a college credo statement. She will be sending a values survey to all faculty members through which to collect faculty input.
Item 11: College-wide paper recycling
Pam Siergiej reported that the Oak Ridge Branch Campus is preparing to start its recycling program. Dean Loretta Friend is currently exploring funding options to pay the people to haul the recyclable materials away. The program will begin with cardboard. Paper recycling will follow with aluminum can collection implemented last.
Item 12: Schedule Future meetings

The February meeting date will be announced to senators by email.
Meeting adjourned at 4:05pm.
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